MINUTES OF THE PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION MEETING, HELD AT 6:30 P.M., JANUARY 14, 2008, 711 NORTH GALLOWAY AVENUE, MESQUITE, TEXAS

	Present:
	Commissioners Richard Allen, Terry Tosch, Bob Johnson, Barbara Dunn



	Absent:
	Chairman Tony Apel, Vice Chairman Jane Ann Cruce, Commissioner Ginny Stuit



	Staff:
	Director Richard Gertson, Manager of Planning and Zoning Jeff Armstrong, Principal Planner Tammi Nunn, Planner Garrett Langford, Planner Bee Martin, Planner Arti Waghray, Deputy City Attorney Liz Lunday, Administrative Secretary Kim Attebery


Acting Chairman Allen called the meeting to order and declared a quorum present.

I. APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES OF THE DECEMBER 10, 2007, MEETING

A motion was made by Mr. Johnson and seconded by Ms. Dunn to approve the minutes of December 10, 2007.  The motion passed unanimously.

II. PUBLIC HEARINGS - ZONING
A. Consider an application for a Zoning Change to Planned Development Commercial for an office-warehouse on property presently zoned Commercial, submitted by Tristan Eager of Pogue Engineering, on property described as East Dallas Estates, Block 1, Lot 4R, located east of 415 US Highway 80 (Zoning file No. EDE-23).
Mr. Randy Pogue of Pogue Engineering, representing Baker Drywall, presented the request.  Mr. Pogue questioned staff recommendation number one which states that warehousing is allowed only in conjunction with office use.  Ms. Nunn explained that straight warehousing would be too intense for the location in question.  Mr. Brad Baker of Baker Drywall came forward explaining that the development of this site would accommodate their growing business.  Commissioner Johnson asked about their request to extend Hanby in reference to current and future access to the property.  Mr. Pogue says they do have sufficient access for the current use of the adjoining property but the extension of Hanby would be beneficial if they develop the property further.  He also stated that restricting the use of the proposed Hanby extension would negate their need to do so.  

Acting Chairman Allen opened the public hearing.  Ms. Diane Gouge, 306 Southerland, voiced her concerns about additional traffic, drainage issues and lighting that could disturb the residential area adjacent to the property.  She said they have trouble with vehicles cutting through the field and illegal dumping and feels additional traffic would produce additional problems.  Mike and Lisa Turner, 230 Southerland, stated similar concerns.  Ms. Turner feels noise could be a problem and had several questions regarding current and future screening issues, landscaping and possible future land uses.  

Jeff Armstrong clarified issues brought up in the public hearing.  He stated that all uses permitted in the Commercial district would be permitted and that office-warehouse type uses would be permitted via the CUP, but that manufacturing and assembly uses would not be allowed.  Existing dilapidated screening that is not part of this site could not be addressed in this Conditional Use Permit, but that the City’s Code Enforcement Division could look into it.  Regarding access, Mr. Armstrong stated that adjacent property owners would have the right to access the new street if they met the City’s access management ordinance.

Fay Price, 410 Southerland, stated that the other non-residential properties in the area already produce too much noise and traffic and was concerned about the height of the buildings.

Mr. Pogue explained that any drainage issues could only be improved with the improvements to Hanby Road.  He feels that additional development and legitimate activity in the area will actually cut down on illegal dumping and feels that the additional access through Hanby would prevent vehicles from cutting through the field.  Mr. Pogue says that there are several ways to address the lighting issues.  He agreed that traffic and noise could increase but only during normal business hours and stated that the screening would be sufficient on the new development and that they would be agreeable to upgrading the wall on the existing development. 

No one else appeared and Mr. Allen closed the public hearing.

Mr. Armstrong stated that issues with the existing parcels would not be addressed with the current application.  He explained that with the Planned Development zoning, the lighting and building height issues can be addressed.  Mr. Johnson asked about the screening wall by the store.  Ms. Nunn indicated that the old grocery store does not have screening.  There was additional discussion that the existing portion of Hanby Street was used for truck access to the grocery store.  Mr. Tosch expressed concerns about having a second access near the residential properties.  

A motion was made by Mr. Tosch to deny the request.  No one seconded and the motion to deny failed.  

A motion was made by Mr. Johnson to approve with staff recommendations 1 through 4 with the following modifications/additions:

· Revise #3 to state "No semi-truck access from Hanby";

· Add recommendation #5 to state "Lighting shall be shielded and directed away from the residential area";
· Add recommendation #6 "Maximum building height shall be one story."
The motion to approve failed with a vote of 2-2, with Mr. Tosch and Mr. Allen dissenting.  Consideration of this application is automatically continued to the January 28, 2008, meeting.
B. Consider an application for a Zoning Change to Commercial with a Conditional Use Permit to allow the outdoor display of trailers on property presently zoned Commercial, submitted by Baldwin Associates, on property described as Tally Town Addition, Block 2, Lot 2R, located at 4501 IH-30 (Zoning File No. TAT-4).

Mr. Robert Baldwin of Baldwin Associates presented the case.  Mr. Baldwin believes that having something in place on a property that has been vacant for some time will make the area more appealing and feels even limited-time approval would be beneficial.

Acting Chairman Allen opened the public hearing.  No one appeared and Mr. Allen closed the hearing. 

Mr. Tosch is concerned about adopting "any use is better than no use" mentality though he does agree that making use of this property would be beneficial.  Mr. Allen agreed and stated that he thought time limits would be a good option.  Mr. Johnson expressed concerns that certain uses, though temporary, could hinder future sale/use of the property.

A motion was made by Mr. Johnson and seconded by Mr. Tosch to deny the request.  The motion to deny passed unanimously.

III. DIRECTOR’S REPORT

A. Report on City Council action regarding planning and zoning issues.

Mr. Gertson briefed the Commission on recent City Council action.

There being no further business for the Commission, Acting Chairman Allen adjourned the meeting at 8:24 P.M.

	
	_______________________________

	
	Richard Allen, Acting Chairman
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